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The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:02 a.m., Thursday, March 12, 2009, in the City Council Chamber, by the Vice Chair, Council Member Jack Webb.
Attendance:  C/M Webb (Vice Chair), Council Member Holt; Commissioners Nichols, Burnett, Thompson, Grey, Hartley, Grandin, Fleming; Shirley Nulf, Legislative Assistant; Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Capt. Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; John Jackson, City Council Research Division; Shirley Nulf, Legislative Assistant; C/M Bishop, Commissioners Busey, Self and Senator King were excused.

The minutes for the January 15, 2009 and February 12, 2009 meetings were approved.
In his monthly St. Johns River Status Report (Water Quality & Manatee), Dr. White apprised the Commission on the studies of the river that are underway concerning the alternative water supply.  The St. Johns River Water Management District has started a two to three year study
of the St. Johns River, has allocated $2 million for the study and has put together a panel of experts to do what has come to be referred to as  alternative water supply-cumulative impact analysis (CIA). Phase I results were summarized at a symposium in Gainesville last fall.
Dr. White was asked to report on the Phase I findings.  He, along with Dr. Pinto and Dr. Mark Luther, a hydrologist at the University of South Florida, have collaborated to write a white paper entitled, St. Johns River: In the Balance, that looks at the ecology of the river.  They are using the River Report information that was generated by the joint UNF-JU team last year as a springboard and foundation.  The Alternative Water Supply-Cumulative Impact Analysis by the Water Management District was intended to provide “a comprehensive and scientific, rigorous analysis of the potential environmental effects to the St. Johns River of surface water withdrawal as high as 262 million gallons per day.”  In reviewing those results, Dr. White said that he came to the following conclusions: The results of Phase I are thorough and well presented.  The literature surveys appear to be done very well and fairly complete at this stage of the study.  Phase I was essentially a literature review.   Dr. White felt that the CIA (Cumulative Impact Analysis) was misnamed.  They are not really looking at the past history of the river in terms of what is going on.  We do not seem to have a good handle on knowing what has been put into the river and what’s been taken out.
Dr. White continued that it was an intensive, comprehensive study, even with its shortcomings.  Cumulative impacts, however, are not addressed.  A disturbing point was that there is no systematic, wide consideration of the eco-system.  Each piece is being viewed by scientists specializing in their own respective area.  There is no comprehensive overview.
Salinity changes will have an impact on things living in and on the bottom of the river: fish & crabs, etc.  It is difficult to make any meaningful conclusions because of a lack of data.  Dr. White indicated that two of the species that he was particularly concerned about were blue crabs and edible shrimp because their life stages will be impacted by salinity shifts.  Assessing the impact of fish species will be more difficult because of the diversity of fish found in the river.  There are probably somewhere between 170 or 180 species of fish in the river.  He expressed his concern that the study has targeted only one species, the American shad, for additional study in Phase II.   It bothers him that there are so many species of fish with so many different habitat choices and needs.  He thought it better to select two or three different species (red fish, mullet, etc) that represent different pieces of the river.  
Dr. White indicated that another point of concern was the fact that the study was inclined to focus more on the middle and upper basins for impacts than the lower basin and this is because they have taken a more mechanical than ecological view that when water is withdrawn from the middle basin it will impact the upper and middle basin more than the lower basin because they see the salt water coming in to replace it.  
One of the things that Dr. White indicated that has been documented from having recently been on the river is that salinity differences occur from the side to the channel; that fresher water is found closer to the shore and saltier water is found in the channel, which makes sense considering that you have run-off from the land versus the sea coming in through the channel.
Dr. White indicated that he had presented his findings and report to the Environmental Protection Board; the report is currently undergoing peer review.

Commissioner Grey wanted to know what, if any, impact of the research and analysis will there be on the Management District’s decision on the permit for withdrawals from the St. Johns River?

Dr. White said that while Kirby Green (Executive Director, St. Johns River Water Management District) had indicated that a decision for the permit would not be made until the study was completed, it was his (Dr. White’s) understanding that the Management District was moving ahead and was expected to make a decision on the permit at the April Management District meeting.  

Commissioner Grey wanted to know that if the Water Management District was going to continue to ignore the studies’ findings in its decision making, what alternatives the City has to prevent these things (permits for withdrawals) from going forth.  Dr. White said that he would have to defer to the Office of General Counsel on that, but added that while it is hard to predict, he has found that the Management District does respond to questions and concerns that are raised.  Dr. White reiterated that withdrawals from the river is a bad idea; that documents in the Water Management District’s study say repeatedly that the withdrawals will have an adverse impact on the river’s ecology.  
Dr. White said that the Management District acknowledged that the proposed dredging project in Duval County will have an even greater impact on salinity.  Central Florida has asked how can we raise a hue and cry about something that might happen in the future (water withdrawals) with perceived negative ecological impacts, while we are currently engaged in dredging that is harmful to the river’s health?
Commissioner Grandin wondered if we could not look at water conservation measures in the state building codes that might bar tapering off potable water for landscaping purposes; potable water would be used for such household tasks as cooking and drinking.  Dr. White noted that currently in Duval County, the rule is that if recycled water is available, recycled water was to be used for irrigation purposes.  The Chair, C/M Webb, noted that it was his understanding that pursuant to State law, that any DR I (Development of Regional Impact) has to have a provision for the use of reclaimed water. He said that JEA is aggressively promoting the use of reclaimed water for irrigation purposes.
Dr. Pinto apprised the Commission on the monthly status of manatees.  Flights for aerial counts and observation have been reduced to one per month; there has not been a flight this month.  Beginning in April, the two-flights a month aerial surveys will resume.  One cold stress related death occurred in February located in the Arlington River.  Dr. Pinto said that he had received a call a few days ago on the hot-line regarding a dead manatee in Mill Cove.  Two or three hot line calls were received this week; the season is early; the calls will likely increase when the manatees return.
Dr. Pinto reported that Dr. White had presented his study’s findings to the Environmental Protection Board; that he (Dr. Pinto) had made a presentation to the Sierra Club and had met with the Harbor Safety Committee of the Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange and they discussed how the port could work to reduce large vessel manatee fatalities and a letter would soon be sent to the State advising them of plans to include manatee protection components in pilots and large vessel operating procedures.
Jody McDaniel, Planning/Grants Manager, Planning Department, provided the Commission with the monthly update on FIND with this month’s focus on the 2009 FIND Grant Application List.  A hard copy of the FIND update had been provided to the Commissioners.  She reported that 2 of the 2008 grants had been bid and awarded; these include the Castaway Island Dredge and the Sisters Creek Canoe Launch, Phase II and construction will start shortly.  Design is continuing on 2007 grants.  The applications for the 2009 grants will be submitted by the end of this month. 
Council Member Holt asked Ms. McDaniel to explain the process for someone to propose a project for FIND funding.  Ms. McDaniel said that the waterways assistance program was designed for local governments to apply for grants.  The Planning Department has used the Boat Ramp Management Plan that was written in 2002 to identify and prioritize projects and the Waterways Coordinator, Jim Suber, has been instrumental in that endeavor.

Commissioner Grey asked when the electrical upgrades at Metro Park would be completed and whether or not the improvements would be completed by football season.  The work is expected to be completed by August or September.
On Pending Legislation, the Commission voted 8-0 to recommend approval of RES0 2009-96, Apv Duval County Manatee Protection Plan (2007-2008 Update).   The Commission voted 9-0 to recommend approval of RESO 2009-194, Auth application to Fla Inland Navigation Dist (FIND) for 2009-2010 Grants for Waterways-Related Projs.  Prior to the vote, Commissioner Nichols recalled that previous years, the Commission had a sub-committee on FIND grants and in November and December, proposals were gathered from the public and Council Members, and, coordinated with the then Recreation Department, a vetting process ensued.  From that process, the Planning Department would then initiate the grants.  He encouraged that we re-create the FIND Subcommittee.     The Commission voted 8-0 to recommend approval of ORD 2009-233, Approp $1,207,500 for Installation of Water/Electric Power Pedestals at Metro Park Marina.
There were no items under New Business.

In Old Business, Waterways Commission Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber, apprised the Commission on where we were regarding the derelict vessel removal projects.  PBS & J (contractors) have removed four vessels and are working on a fifth one in Duval County.  We have received an additional grant from the State that we must use by July.  JSO and Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission is currently in the process of doing the preliminary work for the eventual removal of several abandoned-derelict vessels in the Ortega River.   Commissioner Grandin commented that providing photographic, documentary depictions of the actual vessel removals was an effective manner in educating the public on the efforts and expense that vessel removal entails.
In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney cited the Times-Union article on Jacksonville Waterways Commissioner Stephen Busey having recently been appointed to the Jacksonville Port Authority’s board by Mayor John Peyton.  Mr. Mooney also congratulated and commented on Epping Forest Yacht Club being awarded the Clean Arena Award.  Mr. Nooney congratulated Jacksonville University on the recent groundbreaking of the new marine science researc center.  Lastly, Mr. Nooney noted that he had attended the last FIND directors meeting and found considerable support for the concept of pocket piers.

There being no further business on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:49 a.m.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division, (904) 630-1729                                      
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